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BILLING SYSTEM FOR SERVICES PROVIDED 
VIA INSTANT COMMUNICATIONS 

PRIORITY CLAIM AND CROSS-REFERENCE 

[0001] The present application claims priority to US. 
Provisional Patent Application Serial No. 60/369,271 (Atty. 
Docket CDR-02-002PR), ?led Apr. 2, 2002, entitled “Chat 
Accessible Services in a Communication System,” assigned 
to the assignee of the present application and incorporated 
herein by reference its entirety. 

[0002] The present application is also related to the fol 
loWing co-pending applications, Which are assigned to the 
assignee of the present application and incorporated herein 
by reference in their entireties: 

[0003] US. patent application Ser. Nos. 
(Docket No. CDR-02-013), ?led concurrently here 
With and entitled “Messaging Response System;” 

[0004] US. patent application Ser. Nos. 
(Docket No. CDR-02-014), ?led concurrently here 
With and entitled “Communications GateWay With 
Messaging Communications Interface;” 

[0005] US. patent application Ser. Nos. 
(Docket No. CDR-02-015), ?led concurrently here 
With and entitled “Media Translator;” 

[0006] US. patent application Ser. Nos. 
(Docket No. CDR-02-016), ?led concurrently here 
With and entitled “Billing System for Communica 
tions Services involving Telephony and Instant Com 
munications;” 

[0007] US. patent application Ser. Nos. 
(Docket No. CDR-02-017), ?led concurrently here 
With and entitled “Call Completion via Instant Com 
munications Client;” 

[0008] US. patent application Ser. Nos. 
(Docket No. CDR-02-018), ?led concurrently here 
With and entitled “Enhanced Services Call Comple 

,1, tion, 

[0009] US. patent application Ser. Nos. 
(Docket No. CDR-02-019), ?led concurrently here 
With and entitled “Providing of Presence Information 
to a Telephony Services System;” and 

[0010] US. patent application Ser. Nos. 
(Docket No. CDR-02-020), ?led concurrently here 
With and entitled “Telephony Services System With 
Instant Communications Enhancements.” 

[0011] The present application relates to subject matter 
disclosed in US. Pat. No. 6,351,464. The present application 
also relates to subject matter described in Internet Engineer 
ing Task Force document RFC 2778, “A Model for Presence 
and Instant Messaging” by Day, M., Rosenberg, J. and H. 
Sugano, February 2000. 

BACKGROUND 

[0012] 1. Technical Field 

[0013] The present invention relates in general to data 
processing and, in particular, to permitting access to services 
through instant messaging communications. 
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[0014] 2. Description of the Related Art 

[0015] In traditional telephony, a variety of operator ser 
vices have been available from telephone service providers. 
In general, operator services entail an agent of the service 
provider assisting a telephony caller in establishing or 
conducting communications sessions. In some cases, this 
agent may be a human operator Who converses With a caller 
to provide assistance. The agent may also be an automated 
system that responds to a caller’s voice or keypad inputs by 
providing assistance or by otherWise acting upon the caller’s 
inputs. 

[0016] One Well-knoWn eXample of an operator service is 
“directory assistance” by Which a caller may request and 
receive the telephone number of another party from a service 
provider agent. Operator services may additionally be uti 
liZed to, on behalf of a caller, perform acts such as call 
completion, establish multi-party conference calls, provide 
access to telephony services by callers employing calling 
cards or alternate billing arrangements (e.g., calling collect), 
provide relay or other services to special needs callers, etc. 

[0017] In the case of directory assistance services, the 
caller desires to initiate a telephone call to another party, but 
does not knoW the correct telephone number to dial to reach 
the party. In a conventional directory assistance scenario, the 
caller ?rst dials an operator (“0”) or a directory assistance 
number (“411” or Area Code+“555-1212”), and the caller is 
connected to an agent. The caller then indicates to the agent 
Which party they desire to reach. The agent consults a list or 
database to locate a telephone number or other information 
relating to the identi?ed party and provides the information 
to the caller verbally or by computer-synthesiZed speech. 
The caller may simply record the information for future 
reference or may immediately seek to contact the party by 
dialing the provided telephone number. 

[0018] In many implementations, the agent may also offer 
the caller the option to automatically complete the call to the 
other party as an extension of the directory assistance call, 
thus saving the caller from having to record the telephone 
number provided by directory assistance and then immedi 
ately re-enter the telephone number in a subsequent call 
attempt. Such directory assistance and call completion ser 
vices are often provided at a fee Which the service provider 
may bill to the caller or seek to have paid immediately, such 
as through a pay telephone. 

[0019] More recently, sources of directory information 
and the like have become available on the Internet. Aperson 
needing contact information for another party may access a 
Website via the Internet using a broWser application and 
enter identifying information about a party. In order to 
facilitate entry of the identifying information, a form is 
typically presented comprising entry ?elds for name (of a 
person or business), address, city, state, etc. so that the user 
initiating the inquiry can specify Whatever information is 
knoWn about the party for Which contact information is 
sought. The greater the speci?city provided by the requester, 
the feWer candidate records Will be returned by the Website’s 
search engine. 

[0020] Although many directory information services 
available on the Internet are provided free of charge, the 
information provided is often incomplete or outdated. Many 
of the databases underlying such Websites are not derived in 
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a direct and timely manner from current information used by 
the communications service providers in routing calls, but 
are instead compiled indirectly from other sources. In the 
case Where a directory look-up Website cannot resolve a 
given request or cannot ?nd any records, it is ambiguous 
Whether the request is inherently unserviceable or Whether 
the Website merely lacks the necessary data. Many such 
Websites simply provide links to other similar sites that the 
user may try. 

[0021] Quite frequently, a person is using a computer to 
perform various tasks When the need arises to obtain contact 
information for a given party. This contact information 
might be needed for immediately establishing communica 
tions With the party, such as through a telephone call. 
Alternatively, this contact information may be needed as part 
of a task on the computer, such as preparing an outgoing 
letter or a report that is to include the contact information. 
Naturally, the person engaged in such a task Will Want to use 
the computer to obtain the contact information, particularly 
if the computer is coupled to the Internet and may access 
directory look-up Websites as described above. 

[0022] One advantage of employing this approach, rather 
than making a telephone call to a directory assistance agent, 
is that the desired information is returned to the computer 
system in a textual format Which may be readily copied and 
“pasted” into a Word processing document, database or other 
application running on the computer system. By receiving 
and entering the information in entirely electronic form, the 
user is saved considerable time and effort as compared to 
obtaining the desired information from a directory assistance 
agent in audio format and then manually entering the 
information into the computer system. The reduction in time 
and effort is particularly signi?cant When the information 
comprises lengthy data, such as a complete mailing address 
and/or secondary contact information (e.g., mobile tele 
phone number, fax number, e-mail address, Website URL). 

[0023] Another signi?cant factor Which motivates direc 
tory look-up online is the prevalence of “dial-up” modem 
connections to the Internet. If a user has access to only a 
single telephone line and the user is already utiliZing the 
telephone line to connect to the Internet, it is burdensome for 
the user to “drop” the modem connection to the Internet and 
place a conventional telephone call to obtain directory 
assistance services. Furthermore, online directory informa 
tion may be free of charge or less costly than calling a 
directory assistance operator. 

SUMMARY 

[0024] In recognition of the foregoing, the present inven 
tion provides methods, systems and program products that 
provide access to services, such as directory assistance, 
through a textual instant communications, such as an instant 
messaging or so-called “chat” session. An entity such as a 
commercial service provider may provide information or 
may otherWise be able to provide services through an instant 
messaging or short messaging interaction. Using a chat 
client application of some type, parties needing such ser 
vices or information establish instant communications With 
the service providing entity. The service providing entity is 
preferably identi?ed to such parties using a particular 
“screen name” identi?er. A “screen name” is one term 
applied to an identi?er by Which a party is knoWn in the 
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context of a particular messaging service or messaging 
system. The service providing entity may provide one or 
more respondents or “chat agents” to handle and respond to 
requests from parties accessing the service. 

[0025] In accordance With the present invention, access to 
services over a netWork is provided via a chat session. An 
entity, such as a commercial service provider having access 
to information, provides a message response system com 
prising one or more chat agents capable of responding to 
requests from chat clients. A chat agent may be a human 
operated messaging station or an automated respondent 
acting through a messaging station or messaging client 
interface. 

[0026] In accordance With a preferred embodiment, the 
service provider may simultaneously communicate With, 
and ful?ll requests for, many different parties even though 
the same screen name for the service provider may be knoWn 
to and used by many parties substantially simultaneously. In 
accordance With a novel aspect of some embodiments of the 
present invention, volumes of incoming requests may be 
distributed among a plurality of chat respondents represent 
ing the service provider and may be properly dealt With on 
an individual basis, even though all inbound requests may be 
addressed to the same screen name. This behavior is 
achieved by a neW and useful approach to routing messaging 
communications, such as to a respondent messaging station, 
based on the originator’s identity or screen name rather than 
based upon the recipient address speci?ed in the messaging 
communications. 

[0027] According to a method described herein, a chat 
agent gateWay indicates its presence to an instant messaging 
presence service to inform chat clients of its availability to 
receive requests for service. In response to the agent gate 
Way receiving a request by a chat client for services via a 
chat session, the chat agent gateWay forWards the request to 
a station Within a chat-based services system. The station 
then provides the requested services, and the chat agent 
gateWay communicates information regarding the requested 
services to the chat client in the chat session. 

[0028] In accordance With some embodiments of the 
present invention, a chat-accessible service system offers the 
ability for a requestor using a chat client to have a call to 
another party completed upon demand via the service sys 
tem. 

[0029] In accordance With some embodiments of the 
present invention, a chat accessible service system may 
establish communications betWeen a chat client and another 
party through a computer telephony connection, a voice 
enabled chat connection or a translated text-chat-to-tele 
phone-voice connection. 

[0030] An exemplary embodiment of the present inven 
tion includes a method for controlling usage of a service 
providing system. The method comprising receiving indica 
tion that a ?rst party, via an instant communications client 
communicating to the service providing system in a ?rst 
communications session, is requesting that the service pro 
viding system perform a service, responsive to the indica 
tion, determining a usage charge to be assessed for the 
performing the service, determining Whether payment can 
be obtained for the usage charge pertaining to the perform 
ing the service, and conditionally causing the service pro 
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viding system to perform the service responsive to Whether 
payment can be obtained for the usage charge. 

[0031] Another exemplary embodiment of the present 
invention includes a method of assessing charges for usage 
of a service providing system. The method comprising 
receiving indication that a ?rst party, via an instant commu 
nications client communicating to the service providing 
system in a ?rst communications session, is requesting that 
the service providing system perform a service, and respon 
sive to the indication, determining a usage charge to be 
assessed for the performing the service. 

[0032] Another exemplary embodiment of the present 
invention includes a method of controlling usage of a service 
providing system. The method comprising receiving indica 
tion that a ?rst party is attempting to access the service 
providing system using an instant communications client, 
determining a usage charge to be assessed for the ?rst party 
accessing the communications service, determining Whether 
payment can be obtained for the usage charge pertaining to 
the ?rst party accessing the service providing system, and 
causing the service providing system to conditionally alloW 
access by the ?rst party responsive to Whether payment can 
be obtained for the usage charge. 

[0033] Another exemplary embodiment of the present 
invention includes a method of assessing charges for usage 
of a service providing system. The method comprising 
receiving indication that a ?rst party is accessing the service 
providing system using an instant communications client, 
and responsive to the indication, determining a usage charge 
to be assessed for the accessing the communications service. 

[0034] Another exemplary embodiment of the present 
invention includes a system for controlling usage of a 
service providing system. The system comprising means for 
receiving indication that a ?rst party, via an instant commu 
nications client communicating to the service providing 
system in a ?rst communications session, is requesting that 
the service providing system perform a service, means for 
determining, responsive to the indication, a usage charge to 
be assessed for the performing the service, means for 
determining Whether payment can be obtained for the usage 
charge pertaining to the performing the service, and means 
for conditionally causing the service providing system to 
perform the service responsive to Whether payment can be 
obtained for the usage charge. 

[0035] Another exemplary embodiment of the present 
invention includes a system for assessing charges for usage 
of a service providing system. The system comprising means 
for receiving indication that a ?rst party, via an instant 
communications client communicating to the service pro 
viding system in a ?rst communications session, is request 
ing that the service providing system perform a service, and 
means for determining, responsive to the indication, a usage 
charge to be assessed for the performing the service. 

[0036] Another exemplary embodiment of the present 
invention includes a system for controlling usage of a 
service providing system. The system comprising means for 
receiving indication that a ?rst party is attempting to access 
the service providing system using an instant communica 
tions client, means for determining a usage charge to be 
assessed for the ?rst party accessing the communications 
service, means for determining Whether payment can be 
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obtained for the usage charge pertaining to the ?rst party 
accessing the service providing system, and means for 
causing the service providing system to conditionally alloW 
access by the ?rst party responsive to Whether payment can 
be obtained for the usage charge. 

[0037] Another exemplary embodiment of the present 
invention includes a system for assessing charges for usage 
of a service providing system. The system comprising means 
for receiving indication that a ?rst party is accessing the 
service providing system using an instant communications 
client, and means for determining, responsive to the indica 
tion, a usage charge to be assessed for the accessing the 
communications service. 

[0038] Another exemplary embodiment of the present 
invention includes a computer-readable medium comprising 
instructions Which, When executed by a processor, imple 
ment a method for controlling usage of a service providing 
system. The method comprising receiving indication that a 
?rst party, via an instant communications client communi 
cating to the service providing system in a ?rst communi 
cations session, is requesting that the service providing 
system perform a service, responsive to the indication, 
determining a usage charge to be assessed for the performing 
the service, determining Whether payment can be obtained 
for the usage charge pertaining to the performing the service, 
and conditionally causing the service providing system to 
perform the service responsive to Whether payment can be 
obtained for the usage charge. 

[0039] Another exemplary embodiment of the present 
invention includes a computer-readable medium comprising 
instructions Which, When executed by a processor, imple 
ment a method of assessing charges for usage of a service 
providing system. The method comprising receiving indica 
tion that a ?rst party, via an instant communications client 
communicating to the service providing system in a ?rst 
communications session, is requesting that the service pro 
viding system perform a service, and responsive to the 
indication, determining a usage charge to be assessed for the 
performing the service. 

[0040] Another exemplary embodiment of the present 
invention includes a computer-readable medium comprising 
instructions Which, When executed by a processor, imple 
ment a method of controlling usage of a service providing 
system. The method comprising receiving indication that a 
?rst party is attempting to access the service providing 
system using an instant communications client, determining 
a usage charge to be assessed for the ?rst party accessing the 
communications service, determining Whether payment can 
be obtained for the usage charge pertaining to the ?rst party 
accessing the service providing system, and causing the 
service providing system to conditionally alloW access by 
the ?rst party responsive to Whether payment can be 
obtained for the usage charge. 

[0041] Another exemplary embodiment of the present 
invention includes a computer-readable medium comprising 
instructions Which, When executed by a processor, imple 
ment a method of assessing charges for usage of a service 
providing system. The method comprising receiving indica 
tion that a ?rst party is accessing the service providing 
system using an instant communications client, and respon 
sive to the indication, determining a usage charge to be 
assessed for the accessing the communications service. 
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[0042] A method for assessing charges for usage of a 
service providing system. The method comprising receiving 
indication that a ?rst party is accessing the service providing 
system using an instant communications client, receiving 
?rst information pertaining to an identity of the ?rst party, 
receiving second information pertaining to an identity of a 
messaging service by Which the ?rst party is accessing the 
service providing system, responsive at least to a combina 
tion of the ?rst information and the second information, 
identifying an account to Which charges are to be applied, 
and performing at least one of applying the charges to the 
account and determining Whether the account Will bear the 
charges. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0043] The novel features believed characteristic of the 
invention are set forth in the appended claims. The invention 
itself hoWever, as Well as a preferred mode of use, further 
objects and advantages thereof, Will best be understood by 
reference to the folloWing detailed description of an illus 
trative embodiment When read in conjunction With the 
accompanying draWings, Wherein: 

[0044] FIG. 1 illustrates a high level block diagram of an 
embodiment of a communication system that supports chat 
based access to services in accordance With the present 
invention; 

[0045] FIG. 2 depicts an exemplary graphical user inter 
face of a chat client in accordance With one embodiment of 

the present invention; 

[0046] FIG. 3 illustrates a more detailed depiction of the 
netWork and service provider system of the communication 
system shoWn in FIG. 1; 

[0047] FIG. 4 depicts an exemplary method by Which 
automated and human-assisted stations Within the service 
provider system of FIG. 3 register presence of a chat-based 
service screen name With an instant messaging service; 

[0048] FIG. 5A illustrates an exemplary embodiment of a 
registration table utiliZed by the session routing process 
depicted in FIG. 4 to track human-assisted and automated 
stations registered With the session routing process and their 
respective capabilities; 

[0049] FIG. 5B illustrates an exemplary embodiment of a 
routing table utiliZed by the session routing process depicted 
in FIG. 4 to route requests for services and responses to such 
requests betWeen the agent gateWays and the human-assisted 
and automated stations; 

[0050] FIG. 6 depicts an exemplary scenario by Which a 
chat client accesses chat-based services in accordance With 
the present invention; 

[0051] FIG. 7 is a high level logical ?oWchart of an 
exemplary method by Which the session routing process 
illustrated in FIG. 6 routes communication betWeen stations 
Within the chat-based service system and agent gateWays in 
accordance With the present invention; 

[0052] FIGS. 8A-8B are call ?oW diagrams of an exem 
plary sequence of communications by Which a chat client 
accesses chat-based call completion services in accordance 
With the present invention; 
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[0053] FIG. 9 is a high-level step diagram of an exem 
plary embodiment of a billing system in accordance With the 
present invention; and 

[0054] FIG. 10 depicts a computer system that can be used 
to implement an embodiment of the present invention or to 
implement various elements thereof. 

[0055] In the ?gures, like reference numbers generally 
indicate identical, functionally similar and/or structurally 
similar elements. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION 

[0056] Systems, methods and computer-implemented pro 
cesses for call processing are described. In the folloWing 
description, for the purposes of explanation, numerous spe 
ci?c details are set forth in order to provide a thorough 
understanding of the present invention. HoWever, it Will be 
apparent to one skilled in the art that the present invention 
may be practiced Without these speci?c details or With an 
alternative equivalent arrangement. In other instances, Well 
knoWn structures and devices are shoWn in block diagram 
form in order to avoid unnecessarily obscuring the present 
invention. 

[0057] The present invention achieves advantages in that 
parties are able to access services via instant communica 
tions, such as by instant messaging. In accordance With a 
preferred embodiment, the present invention further pro 
vides that one type of service accessible via instant com 
munications involves parties being able to initiate other 
communications sessions, even those involving telephone 
netWorks. In one example application of this capability, a 
?rst party using an instant messaging client may establish 
communications With a second party Who is accessible by 
telephone. 
[0058] One form of communications populariZed in recent 
years is electronic messaging communications. Messaging 
communications are generally characteriZed by a commu 
nicating party determining a ?nite amount of information to 
be sent as a message. Messaging communications typically 
involve one or more discrete messages sent by a party to one 
or more other parties. Amessage may comprise text, data or 
digitiZed audio or video information, for example, or even 
combinations of these. Electronic mail (e-mail) and text 
paging are forms of electronic messaging communications. 

[0059] In contrast to messaging, other forms of commu 
nications, such as telephony, enable a period of essentially 
continuous (and usually full duplex) tWo-Way conversation 
betWeen parties in the context of a single session or con 
nection. As in the example of telephony, the parties generally 
only determine the time duration of the overall session and 
are not engaged in composing and sending messages of a 
speci?c siZe. 

[0060] ‘Instant messaging’ refers to messaging communi 
cations Wherein the delays in readying the message for 
delivery (such as addressing to a recipient), transporting the 
message, and bringing the message to the attention of the 
recipient are suf?ciently short or imperceptible that parties 
may communicate in a nearly conversational manner. In the 
case of a form of instant communications knoWn as ‘text 
chat’ sessions, the conversational pace is often limited 
mainly by the time it takes for chat participants to compose 
and ?naliZe messages to be transmitted. The acceptable 
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margin of delay in message transmission may be on a 
different scale than for the end-to-end delay margins in 
telephone communications, but the objectionable impact of 
excess delay on perceived ?uency of communications is a 
common detriment to both modes of communication. 

[0061] Instant messaging may be considered a type of 
instant communications. Some popular applications that are 
commonly used for instant messaging include, for example, 
America Online (AOL) Instant MessengerTM (hereinafter 
AIM), Yahoo!® Messenger and MSN® Messenger. The 
present invention is not limited to embodiments using these 
speci?c applications, technologies or services. 

[0062] In one sense, ‘instant communications’ may refer 
to a style of communicating Wherein the communicating 
parties experience substantially immediate establishment of 
communications on a per-message basis. In the context of 
instant messaging, a selection made be initially made by a 
?rst party to open a dialog With a speci?c second party. 
Thereafter, the parties may spontaneously generate and send 
messages Without having to address each message or per 
form other steps preparatory to the sending of each message. 

[0063] Furthermore, the term “instant communications” 
may be applicable in the sense of there being no user 
perceivable session establishment as each message is sent, 
even though each message is in fact sent as a brief burst of 
information transmission activity through the netWork. At 
some level, each transmission burst may be handled as a 
separate communications session. 

[0064] The user does not have to engage in per-message 
establishment of a session, if applicable, nor is any signi? 
cant delay perceived by the user arising from automatic 
session initiation that might be brie?y performed at some 
level through, for example, a TCP/IP connection. In one 
regard, then, the instancy of instant communications may be 
vieWed as relating to the performance of session initiation 
and addressing Without burdening the user and With suf? 
ciently little delay as to be minimally perceptible or incon 
sequential to the user. 

[0065] Instant communications may also be ‘instant’ in the 
sense that, When a message is composed and sent, it is fairly 
immediately routed to a destination, such as an instant 
messaging client. As a message is composed and sent, the 
sending party may be provided With some indication that the 
destination is ready to receive messages or at least has 
recently claimed to be open to receiving messages. This 
forehand knoWledge may be provided by presence technol 
ogy described beloW. Except for very brief queueing in data 
buffers in routers and transmission equipment in the course 
of transmission, the message is not substantially stored 
anyWhere in the netWork for the purpose of being delivered 
to the recipient at a later time or at a time determined by the 
recipient. 
[0066] This instantaneous handling of messages may be 
contrasted to a typical e-mail system, Wherein a message is 
often stored in a repository for a signi?cant time period 
Waiting for the recipient mail client application to poll for 
neW mail items to doWnload from the mail server. An 
electronic mail message may be stored on an e-mail server 
for a time duration of less than a minute, for several hours, 
for several days or even inde?nitely. 

[0067] After polling a mail server and doWnloading any 
neW messages, an e-mail client typically terminates com 
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munication With the mail server until a future time When the 
mail client again polls the server. The polling may be 
triggered by a time interval setting or by manual request 
from a user. BetWeen such polling times, the mail server or 
service merely stores messages. 

[0068] Another characteristic typical of instant communi 
cations is immediate presentation of the message content to 
the receiving party upon arrival of the message. A message 
received by an instant messaging client is immediately 
presented, such as in a WindoW in a graphical user interface 
on a display device, or otherWise made knoWn to the 
receiving party. The user is not required to take any action 
to receive or initiate delivery of each message that arrives. 
Message reception and presentation is usually automatic and 
immediate. 

[0069] In contrast to electronic mail clients, it is generally 
unnecessary in instant communications for the user to poll a 
server either manually or automatically at certain time 
intervals, nor is the user require to take additional action, as 
there is With “opening” an e-mail, to have the content 
displayed. Furthermore, unlike an e-mail ‘inbox’ stored as a 
?le in a non-volatile storage device, there is typically no 
systematic storing of the received message at the receiving 
end for the purpose of presenting the message to the recipi 
ent for the ?rst time at a time substantially later than it Was 
received. 

[0070] Instant communications may refer to any commu 
nications involving an instant communications client, such 
as an instant messaging client application running on a 
computer. An instant communications client may be an 
imbedded application as embodied in a personal digital 
assistant (PDA), mobile phone or other portable device. An 
instant communications client may support instant messag 
ing, such as text-based chat. An instant communications 
client may also support audio communications having little 
enough delay to enable interaction among communicating 
parties in a nearly conversational style. As a mode of 
communication, instant communications may be contrasted 
to toll-quality telephony, Which provides full-duplex com 
munications, With any transmission delay being mostly 
attributable to propagation (at electronic speeds) and to 
vocoder signal processing delays. Users of text messaging 
and voice-enabled instant communications clients in con 
junction With data transport netWorks may experience 
greater delays or less reliable transport than by a telephony 
mode of communication. Nevertheless, many users ?nd 
instant communications to be adequate, more cost effective, 
and even preferable to more traditional telephony in some 
circumstances. The ‘instant’ quality of such communications 
achieves much more of a real-time interactive nature than 
paging or e-mail modes of communication. 

[0071] In many implementations, instant communications 
are complemented by “presence” technology—a mechanism 
through Which parties receive timely information about the 
availability of others to communicate. A presence service 
acts as an intermediary through Which a party may express 
availability to communicate and may be informed about the 
availability of other parties. A description of presence tech 
nology may be found in document RFC 2778 of the Internet 
Engineering Task Force 

[0072] Presence technology facilitates instant messaging 
and supports the perceived instantaneous nature thereof. 
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Indeed, one of the key motivations for applying presence 
techniques in the context of instant messaging is that, as 
described above, there is typically very little storage of 
messages for later delivery to a recipient. Consequently, it is 
often useful for a sending party to knoW, before assembling 
and sending messages, Whether the messages are likely to be 
received or presented to the recipient in a timely manner. In 
the experience of the sending party, presence technology can 
be a factor affecting one’s expectation or perception of 
instancy. To party intending to send a message, presence 
technology attempts to provide aWareness of the availability 
status of the intended recipient (or at least the readiness state 
of the recipient’s instant communications client) before 
communications are sent to the recipient. When a sending 
party does observe that a recipient is present via presence 
technology, the party may then con?dently send communi 
cations and reasonably expect that the transmitting and 
presenting the message to the recipient Will be immediate or 
nearly instantaneous. Presence differs from, for example, the 
placing of a collect call in that presence information for a 
party is often maintained before the time it is actually needed 
in the context of someone communicating With party. 

[0073] In general, presence technology is intended to 
provide an up-to-date indication of the presence of other 
parties. Of course, availability information for a party may 
be subject to change and to the party’s desire to accept 
communications. The timeliness of availability information 
may also vary depending on implementation. A prospective 
sender of communications usually does not need not per 
form additional actions to ascertain presence of other parties 
at any point in time, such as immediately before sending a 
message. Instead, as in many instant messaging client appli 
cations, presence state of a group of addressees is constantly 
updated and indicated on a user interface. This self-updating 
aspect of some presence implementations further lends to 
the instancy and spontaneity With Which users may initiate 
and carry on instant communications. 

[0074] A communicating party may engage in instant 
communications using an instant communications client, 
such as an instant messaging client application running on a 
computer. An instant communications client may be an 
imbedded application as embodied in a personal digital 
assistant (PDA), mobile phone or other portable device. An 
instant communications client may support instant messag 
ing, such as text-based chat. An instant communications 
client may also support audio communications having little 
enough delay to enable interaction among communicating 
parties in a nearly conversational style. As a mode of 
communication, instant communications may be contrasted 
to toll-quality telephony, Which provides full-duplex com 
munications With any transmission delay being mostly 
attributable to propagation (at electronic speeds) and to 
vocoder signal processing delays. Users of text messaging 
and voice-enabled instant communications clients in con 
junction With data transport netWorks may experience 
greater delays or less reliable transport than by a telephony 
mode of communication. Nevertheless, many users ?nd 
instant communications to be adequate, more cost effective, 
and even preferable to more traditional telephony in some 
circumstances. The ‘instant’ quality of such communications 
achieves much more of a real-time interactive nature than 
paging or e-mail modes of communication. 
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[0075] In various embodiments, the present invention 
advantageously employs instant communications and pres 
ence technology, as described above, to provide services to 
parties Who are using instant communications clients as Will 
noW be described in conjunction With FIG. 1. 

[0076] With reference noW to the ?gures, and in particular 
With reference to FIG. 1, there is illustrated a high level 
block diagram of an embodiment of a communication sys 
tem that provides chat-based services in accordance With the 
present invention. As illustrated, communication system 10 
includes a data processing system 12 coupled by a commu 
nications netWork, netWork 20, to a service provider system 
30 that provides chat-based services. Data processing sys 
tem 12 may comprise any of a desktop personal computer 
system, laptop or handheld computer system, personal digi 
tal assistant (PDA), mobile telephone, television set-top box, 
or other existing or later knoWn or developed electronic 
device that supports communication With netWork 20. As is 
Well understood to those of ordinary skill in computing, in 
addition to operating system softWare(not explicitly shoWn), 
data processing system 12 may execute chat client 14 as an 
application. Chat client 14 is a form of instant communica 
tions client that supports real-time or substantially real-time 
instant messaging communication by a principal (i.e., 
human user, softWare program or combination of human 
user and softWare program) associated With data processing 
system 12. 

[0077] Using chat client 14, the principal may communi 
cate With one or more other principals accessible through 
netWork 20. (Note that the principals Who may use chat 
client 14, IP telephone 92 or conventional telephone 62 as 
communication appliances are not separately depicted in 
FIG. 1.) Chat client 14 may be implemented by or based 
upon Well knoWn instant messaging and/or chat client pro 
grams, such knoWn America Online (AOL) Instant Messen 
gerTM (hereinafter AIM), Yahoo!® Messenger, or MSN® 
Messenger. Alternatively, chat client 14 and instant messag 
ing server 22 may represent proprietary, private or semi 
private messaging systems Which, for example, are operated 
Within a business enterprise or organiZation. Chat client 14 
is shoWn to include a number of modules 16, 17, 18 and 19 
that enable communication via a variety of media including 
text, voice, images and video, respectively. Each module 
may support, for example, composition, transmission, 
encryption, encoding, and compression of outbound com 
munications and reception, decompression, decoding, 
decryption and presentation of inbound communications for 
a given type of media. 

[0078] There are several techniques for operating an 
instant messaging system. In accordance With one technique, 
a intermediary server, such as a presence server, commonly 
accessible to a population of users helps parties become 
aWare of each other and establish communications. Once a 
set of parties have become aWare of each others’ netWork 
addresses, then the subsequent message traf?c betWeen the 
parties bypasses the common server and passes directly 
betWeen the chat clients in a peer-to-peer fashion. In accor 
dance With another technique, chat clients establish contact 
With one another and carry on communications Without 
requiring an intermediary server at all. In accordance With 
yet another technique, a commonly accessible server not 
only helps establish contact among parties but also is 
involved in all subsequent communications. In this case, the 
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communicating parties need not be aware of each others 
network addresses, but rather only the “screen names” or 
handles by Which they are each uniquely identi?ed in the 
server. 

[0079] These alternatives are represented in FIG. 1 by 
three connections. Connections may be logical or physical in 
practice and achieve an coupling or communicative interface 
betWeen elements. Connections may be implemented as 
interprocess communications among softWare processes. 
Connections may also refer to, or be implemented as, 
communications betWeen points served by a data transport 
network, even if the data transport netWork employs a 
so-called ‘connectionless’ technique of routing information 
Within. Connection 23 betWeen chat client 14 and instant 
messaging (IM) service 22 is the means by Which chat client 
14 may report its availability to communicate and to be 
informed of the availability of other parties to communicate. 
Connection 25 performs a similar purpose betWeen service 
provider system 30 and IM service 22. In addition to 
carrying presence information, connections 23 and 25 may 
also carry chat communications betWeen chat client 14 and 
service provider system 30, using IM service 22 as an 
intermediary in the chat messages. 

[0080] Alternatively, connections 23 and 25 may be used 
solely for presence indication and another connection 24 
may be formed through netWork 20 for carrying communi 
cations directly betWeen chat client 14 and service provider 
system 30 Without involving IM service 22. 

[0081] Chat client 14 of FIG. 1 may present a user 
interface similar to What is depicted in FIG. 2. Referring 
brie?y to FIG. 2 before continuing the discussion of FIG. 1, 
there is illustrated an exemplary graphical user interface that 
may be presented by chat client 14 Within a display device 
of data processing system 12 in accordance With one 
embodiment of the present invention. As shoWn, the graphi 
cal user interface of chat client 14 includes a messenger 
WindoW 100 having a menu bar 102, a toolbar 104 and a 
display frame 106. 

[0082] Within display frame 106, a friends list 120 is 
displayed that contains identi?ers of parties that may be 
contacted by chat client 14 via instant messaging. Friends 
list 120 (also knoWn as a buddy list or contact list) may 
include both default identi?ers automatically placed Within 
friends list 120 by chat client 14 and user-supplied identi?ers 
added to friends list 120 by a user of chat client 14 through 
a utility invoked by selection of add button 116 Within 
toolbar 104. At any given moment, the listing or visual 
appearance of each contact in friends list 120 may be 
affected by presence information received from a presence 
server. In this manner, a principal using chat client 14 may 
readily determine Which of the contacts is available for 
communicating. 

[0083] In the eXemplary scenario, friends list 120 is orga 
niZed in a tree structure containing both individual identi 
?ers 122 identifying individual parties (e.g., “Dave”) and 
grouped identi?ers 124a-124n, Which are all related to a 
particular party (i.e., “WCom Services”). In this eXample, 
grouped identi?ers 124 each represent a different chat 
accessible service offering (e.g., call-related services and 
concierge service) of service provider system 30, as detailed 
beloW. One type of identi?er that may be presented in 
friends list 120 or made accessible via other user interface 
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elements may relate to a personaliZed service. By selecting 
this identi?er in the user interface, a principal using chat 
client 14 may establish readily communications With a 
service providing entity that provides personaliZed services. 
For eXample, the service provider may have a speci?c 
respondent or agent principal assigned to provide services to 
the particular principal and to be familiar With hoW to 
provide services. When the principal selects the identi?er 
corresponding to the personaliZed service, the principal is 
connected to the respondent assigned to serving them. This 
activity may also be personaliZed in the sense that informa 
tion pertaining to the principal, such as preferences or 
knoWledge from previous sessions, may be maintained by 
the service provider and applied to serving the principal. 

[0084] To communicate instant messages With one of the 
individual parties in friends list 120 or one of the chat 
accessible services, the user typically selects one of the 
identi?ers 122, 124a-n Within friends list 120 and then 
selects message button 110. As described further beloW, chat 
client 14 may then present an instant messaging WindoW 
through Which teXt instant messages can be eXchanged in 
real time With one or more other parties. Of course, for other 
types of communication, such as audio or video communi 
cations, chat client 14 may provide other relevant user 
interface elements or controls. 

[0085] Alternatively, if the user of chat client 14 desires to 
establish or join a chat room (i.e., typically a loosely topical 
forum in Which a large number of users may participate), the 
user selects chat button 112 on toolbar 104 to invoke display 
by chat client 14 of a chat WindoW through Which the user 
can select a chat room and send and receive teXt messages. 
If the user Wants to initiate a telephony call, the user can 
select call button 114 to invoke display of a telephony 
interface through Which a voice-over-Internet Protocol 
(VoIP) call may be established. Any of the additional inter 
faces displayed by chat client 14 (e.g., in response to 
selection of buttons 110-114) may also include controls that 
permit a user to request speci?c chat-accessible services. 

[0086] Such controls may be added optionally by the user 
or may be included as part of the messenger WindoW 100 
application. It is also contemplated, as Will be readily 
understood by those of ordinary skill, that a convenient 
means for establishing communications to chat-accessible 
services may be implemented as an activatable control that 
may be added to other applications such as e-mail clients or 
Word processing applications or may appear as an icon on a 
Workstation’s “desktop” screen. Activating such a control 
may cause a chat client WindoW to appear and automatically 
begin a session With a speci?c screen name corresponding to 
a particular chat-accessible service. For eXample, a button 
may be added to the toolbar of an e-mail application Which, 
When activated, instantly puts the user in contact With a 
service, such as a directory information service, through a 
chat session. 

[0087] Referring noW back to FIG. 1 and resuming the 
discussion thereof, netWork 20 may comprise one or more 
local area netWorks (LAN s) or Wide area netWorks (WAN s), 
for eXample, the Internet, linked by conventional bridges, 
routers or the like. Alternatively or in addition, netWork 20 
may include Wireless netWorks, sWitched netWorks, and 
other forms of common carrier transmission lines and equip 
ment that can link remote data processing systems, such as 
the data processing system 12 to service provider system 30. 
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[0088] Service provider system 30 is coupled to network 
20 to provide services to principals communicating With 
service provider system 30 over netWork 20 using chat 
communications. Service provider system 30 may or may 
not be affiliated With the same netWork service provider or 
Internet Service Provider (ISP), if applicable, through Which 
data processing system 12 accesses netWork 20. Service 
provider system 30 can be implemented, for example, by 
one or more computer systems running one or more software 

modules or processes. Service provider system 30 is recep 
tive to communications, such as requests, from parties Who 
access the system via instant communications. In a sense, 
service provider system 30 may be referred to as a ‘service’. 
Users may be said to contact the service and service pro 
viders may be said to operate the service, referring in both 
cases to the availability of service provider system 30 in a 
useful capacity. 

[0089] As described further beloW, the services provided 
to principals by service provider system 30 may include, 
Without limitation, directory assistance, call completion, 
conference call establishment, customer support, concierge 
services, and other services traditionally provided by tele 
phony operator service providers. The services may also 
include services not traditionally offered by telephony 
operator service providers, including, Without limitation, 
video conference establishment, chat or email address assis 
tance, or any other services presently knoWn or contem 
plated or developed in the future. Because such services 
provide signi?cant value, service provider 30 may be further 
coupled to a billing system 40 that determines charges 
associated With the use of the services (e.g., to a principal 
associated With data processing system 12, a third party, a 
prepaid calling card, etc.). 
[0090] It is noteWorthy that aspects of the present inven 
tion provide for a party requesting services to author such 
requests in a “free-form” manner, that is, using human 
readable text in a natural style akin to conversational lan 
guage. The requestor may not be required to compose 
textual requests obeying a certain syntax. Access to services 
afforded in accordance With embodiments of the present 
invention may provide a natural language interface to many 
services that have heretofore never provided natural lan 
guage interfaces nor perhaps human-readable interfaces of 
any type. In accordance With exemplary embodiments pres 
ently described, a natural language dialog carried out 
through a messaging communications session may be 
employed to invoke a separate second communications 
session that may be telephonic or non-messaging in nature. 
In a novel fashion, a textual chat session may be employed 
to establish another communications session Wherein at least 
one party is able to communicate Without discretely com 
posing messages. 

[0091] As Will be further described later in conjunction 
With FIG. 3, service provider system 30 may support the 
provision of both human-assisted (or “operator”) chat mes 
saging stations 142 making up human-assisted chat services 
system 34 and automated chat messaging stations 140 
making up automated chat services system 36. Either or both 
of automated chat services system 36 and human-assisted 
chat services system 34 may be included in a chat-based 
services system 35. Thus, chat-based services system 35 
comprises a platform of messaging respondents and may 
support the capability of handling each session With a client 
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data processing system 12 through automated or human 
interaction or a combination thereof. 

[0092] It Will be appreciated by those of ordinary skill in 
the relevant art that any of the chat services systems 34, 35 
and 36 may also be referred to as corresponding functions, 
services or processes and may be implemented in a variety 
of Ways involving, for example, Workstation hardWare, 
netWork connections and softWare-implemented processes. 

[0093] Furthermore, as Will be described further beloW in 
conjunction With FIG. 3, service provider system 30 pref 
erably includes a session router 32 that directs chat sessions 
requesting services to respondent stations comprising either 
or both of human-assisted messaging stations 142 and 
automated messaging stations 140, as is required or advan 
tageous to provide the requested service. 

[0094] Still referring to FIG. 1, communication system 10 
may further include a gateWay system 50 coupled to netWork 
20 or service provider system 30 to support the completion 
of calls betWeen data processing system 12 and stations 
(e.g., telephone 62) Within Wireless or Wired telephony 
netWorks, such as the Public SWitched Telephone NetWork 
(PSTN) 60. PSTN 60 may comprise telephony sWitching 
equipment and may actually represent any form of telephone 
netWork, such as a private branch exchange (PBX), a virtual 
private netWork (VPN) or other type of netWork as Will be 
appreciated by those of ordinary skill in the art. 

[0095] As shoWn, gateWay system 50 logically may 
include tWo elements: an intelligent chat gateWay 52 that 
serves as an interface to service provider system 30 and a 
voice-over-Internet Protocol (VoIP) gateWay 54 that serves 
as a telephony netWork interface. In general, VoIP gateWay 
54 is a form of packet telephony gateWay similar to those 
Well knoWn in the art and typi?ed by a model AS5300 
gateWay manufactured by Cisco Systems, Inc. HoWever, in 
accordance With a novel aspect of a preferred embodiment 
of the present invention, such gateWay function is empoW 
ered to originate communications in disparate netWorks 
rather than merely pass along signaling and bearer commu 
nications betWeen netWorks. VoIP gateWay 54 represents a 
broader class of packet telephony or voice-over-packet(VoP) 
gateWays, meaning that it is possible to employ packet data 
transport netWorks Whether or not the particular Internet 
Protocol is used. Via connection 59 VoIP gateWay 54 inter 
faces to a telephone netWork, such as PSTN 60. Along 
connections 75, 78, 82, 84 and 85, VoIP gateWay 54 may 
present much the same type of packet telephony interface as 
is commonly employed in communicating With IP tele 
phones, such as IP telephone 92. 

[0096] Service provider system 30 may communicate 
along connection 51 to intelligent chat gateWay 52 to cause 
gateWay 50 to make connections With either or both of 
netWork 20 and PSTN 60. Communication along connection 
51 may comprise contact information pertaining to a mes 
saging client that is used by the gateWay to establish 
communications With the messaging client. In response to 
requests from service provider system 30, intelligent chat 
gateWay may also communicate With other elements, such as 
intelligent media translator (IMT) 70 to coordinate desired 
connections among parties. 

[0097] Intelligent chat gateWay 52 may issue instructions 
or send information along connection 53 to VoIP gateWay 54 








































